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INT. KATI MANOR - KITCHEN - DAY

The large kitchen is clean, bright, and white. The granite 
counter tops reflect the yellow glow of the kitchen light. A 
pot rack hangs above an island set in the middle of the room.

CYD(22), in a light blue T-shirt and gray sweatpants, 
stumbles into the kitchen. He runs a hand through his messy 
black hair and yawns.

CYD
Sarah. Breakfast.

Cyd stops at the island and looks around. The room is empty. 
From the hall behind him a choir of VOICES and LAUGHTER echo.

CYD (CONT’D)
(yells)

Hey, where’s breakfast?

He stares down the hall. 

The noise continues uninterrupted. 

Cyd SIGHS when his stomach GRUMBLES. 

CYD (CONT’D)
Fine.

He walks over to the large sliver fridge and pulls on the 
door. It doesn’t budge. He yanks on the handle. 

Still doesn’t budge.

Cyd steps back from the fridge and narrows his eyes. He 
places his right hand on the door.

CYD (CONT’D)
Recludo.

A shimmering orange glow surrounds the fridge.

CYD (CONT’D)
Lock magic? Solvi.

The orange glow changes to green than dissipates. The door 
pops open by itself. 

Fruit, meats and pitchers of tea, water, and juices are on 
each shelf. On the side panel is ketchup, mayonnaise, 
mustard, eggs and other assorted condiments.



Cyd shuffles around some of the items in the fridge. He pulls 
out lettuce, a block of cheese, various meats, mustard and 
mayonnaise. He uses his right elbow to close the fridge door.

As Cyd turns his back, the fridge door pops open. 

Cyd frowns and kicks it close. 

The door pops open. 

Cyd places the food in his arms on the island’s counter top 
and faces the open fridge.

He rubs his chin in thought as he closes the door and watches 
it open. Cyd fiddles with the hinges on the fridge door then 
closes it. It pops open.

CYD (CONT’D)
Oh. I get it. Conclusi.

The orange glow covers the fridge and the door stays shut. 

Cyd walks to one of the many cabinets lining the kitchen. He 
pulls out a large tin can and pops open the lid as he walks 
to the island. 

He slides half a bread loaf out of the tin and places it on a 
the counter top next to the block of cheese. 

CYD (CONT’D)
Right. Let’s see.

He pulls open several draws and takes out a butter knife, a 
bread cutter, a cheese cutter, and pulls a cutting board from 
another cabinet. He sets each item on top of the counter.

Cyd grabs the bread and puts it on the cutting board and cuts 
two slices. Once the slices are cut, he puts the bread back 
into the tin.

He picks up the butter knife and opens the mayonnaise and 
mustard. He spreads the mayonnaise and mustard on both slices 
of bread, making sure to cover every part.

He tears off two large lettuce leaves and lays them on top.

As he reaches for the block of cheese, the butter knife falls 
off the counter. It lands with a SMACK on the black and white 
tiled floor. Cyd GRUNTS and looks around.

He looks back at the mess.

CYD (CONT’D)
Detraxi.
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The knife fades away along with the mustard and mayonnaise 
stains. Cyd smiles at the clean floor.

CYD (CONT’D)
Where was I?

He turns back to the cheese block, slices two pieces with the 
cheese cutter and places the cheese on top of the lettuces.

Cyd opens the meat packages and places salami and turkey on 
the left bread slice. On the right slice, he puts ham and 
pepperoni. He cuts off one more piece of cheese and places it 
on the left slice.

Cyd puts the two slices together to complete the sandwich. He 
steps back and looks at his handy work. He takes a bite.

CYD (CONT’D)
Mmm perfect. 

Cyd leans against the island and takes a bigger bite.
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